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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting

Tuesday 16 September 2008

Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley
	Director of Finance

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy 
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Stephen Nussey
	Interim Medical Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement



	In Attendance:
	Ms Chloe Cox
	Assistant Director of Operations

	
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp
	Interim Director of Strategy

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell
	Director of Operations on secondment from the Royal Brompton

	
	Mr Alan Thorne
	Director of Transformation


	Apologies:
	None received
	

	
	
	Action



	08.80
	Chair’s Opening Remarks
The Chair welcomed Board members and members of the public and reminded them that this is a meeting in public and not a public meeting.  Members of the public had been invited to provide questions in writing, and some had done so.  However, further questions on agenda items would be received and answered at the end of the meeting.  There would be refreshments after the meeting, and members of the public and staff were invited to have further informal conversations with Board members and attend the Trust AGM at 17.00 in the Monckton Theatre.

The Chair welcomed Emma Gilthorpe the new Non-Executive Director, Chloe Cox, Assistant Director of Operations deputising for Marie Grant and Patrick Mitchell, the new Director of Operations on secondment from the Royal Brompton Hospital who would commence at St George’s on the 1 October 2008.
	

	
	
	

	08.81
	Declarations of Interest
There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	08.82
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(08)4

The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 15 July 2008.

The Board Action Plan was noted.
	

	
	
	

	08.83
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
	

	
	
	

	08.83.1
	Social Club – TB(08)85
At the last Board meeting Graham Hibbert and Richard Eley were asked to look through the various reports and bring back their conclusions to this Board meeting.

Graham Hibbert thanked everyone within the Trust and Club for the support in carrying out the review.  The report had been circulated and it was agreed that lessons would be learnt to ensure such a situation does not re-occur in the future.  The findings concluded that there were limited ways in which the Trust could support the Club, these were set out at the end of the report, mainly to try and assist the Club with fundraising events and secondly to write off the debt owed by the Club to the Trust:  this would be recommended to the next Audit Committee.

Naaz Coker thanked both Mr Hibbert and Mr Eley for carrying out this extensive review.

The Board as a conclusion to this difficult situtation accepted the recommendations in the report to assist the club committee members in fundraising and to write off the debt owed to the Trust.

David Astley agreed to meet with the chair of the Club to assist practically and support fundraising to help remunerate the loss of money experienced by staff members.
	

	
	
	

	08.84
	Chief Executive’s Report

David Astley advised that all items in the report had been included on the agenda.
	

	
	
	

	08.85
	STRATEGIC ISSUES
	

	
	
	

	08.85.1
	For Report and Discussion

	

	
	Action Plan from Urgent Care Review
Chloe Cox presented the update on the Urgent Care Review that was circulated at the meeting.  The Urgent Care Review had been commissioned by St George’s Healthcare NHS Trust, Wandsworth Teaching Primary Care Trust, Sutton and Merton Primary Care Trust and Lambeth Primary Care Trust to ensure a ‘whole system’ approach in identifying areas for improvement.  Independent external clinicians had undertaken reviews, patient and public focus groups were held and five patient surveys were undertaken.  The data showed a year on year increase in absolute numbers of attendances at St George’s since 2004/05 and a steady increase in admissions since 2005/06.  The review is now at implementation stage and the final Project implementation Plan was signed off by the four Chief Executives on 11 September.  The Urgent Care Programme work streams were identified.  An update was received on the progress to date within A&E, the Medical Assessment Unit (MAU), bed Management, discharge planning and therapies (1) and bed management, discharge planning and therapies (2).

Naaz Coker acknowledged that significant progress had been made since the Urgent Care Review report was submitted.  David Astley reported processes are being put in place to manage the work streams within the PCTs.  One of the processes will be to help patients avoid hospital admission by triaging patients when they arrive in A&E where appropriate to a hospital at home team within a community setting.  Another pilot is taking place with the GP commissioners to manage patients with chronic illnesses within the community by specialist teams who can carry out active management and monitoring to help avoid hospital admissions.  David Astley reported that the Trust is now consistently exceeding the 98% target within A&E.  It was noted that on average over 300 patients are being seen in A&E on a daily basis compared to last year where the average was 270 - 280 patients.

Chloe Cox reported that the programme is running to time as planned.  It was agreed that timescales would be indicated on future reports that will be presented to the Board on a regular basis.
	

	
	
	

	08.86
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	08.86.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	08.86.1.1
	Revised Terms of Reference – Finance and Investment Committee – TB(08)68

Graham Hibbert presented and recommended the updated Terms of Reference.    Previously the committee had a tight focus on the turnaround project, the revised terms of reference now give the committee a more forward looking view, looking at longer term plans, annual plans and to look at adding value to processes in the Trust with a focus on learning.  Reviews will be carried out to ensure adverse variances against budget and any negative results on service line reporting will be assessed.  The Finance Committee terms of reference fit in with those of the Audit Committee.

Naaz Coker advised that the Chair of the Trust is not a member of the Finance Committee; the core membership will be updated to reflect this as it currently states that membership includes ‘All’ Non-Executive Directors.  Following the minor amendment, the Terms of Reference were accepted.


	

	08.86.1.2
	Terms of Reference – Nominations and Remunerations Committee – TB(08)75
Helen Gordon presented the terms of reference that reflect the requirements for a nominations committee.

Graham Hibbert suggested and it was agreed that under the section for Committee Structure and Status the bullet point ‘Have significant revenue implications’ should have an amount added.

Geraldine Walters requested that an Equality Impact Assessment be carried out.  Helen Gordon would discuss with Geraldine Walters and the Equality and Diversity Manager.

The Terms of Reference were accepted, and approved, subject to the above comments.
	

	
	
	

	08.86.1.3
	Risk and Governance Strategy – TB(08)83
Geraldine Walters presented the strategy that was similar to last years which was approved but includes the 2008/09 Corporate Objectives.  

Mike Rappolt requested that an organisational chart be included with the Strategy to show who is responsible for each area.

Graham Hibbert suggested and it was agreed that the section under 4.3 - Role of the Chief Executive on performance management is repeated under 4.4 Role of the Executive Team.  Graham Hibbert also suggested and it was agreed that the strategy should include how governance manages risk and also ensures efficiency.  The document should reflect efficiency in all areas associated with risk and safety.  It was also agreed that 4.10 – Director of Estates and Facilities should include areas of site Security.
	GW

	
	
	

	
	Mike Rappolt sought clarification on the process for reviewing the scheme of delegation for risk and at what level the Board is informed about risk, the levels of escalation and frequency.  Geraldine Walters confirmed that the Board is informed about risks as detailed and presented at every Board meeting in the Assurance Framework, the risks are also incorporated into the Divisional/Directorate Performance reports.  The Governance Committee also reviews and approves what is included in the Assurance Framework and Risk Registers.  

It was agreed at the last meeting that the Board would review the top 10 risks at each of the Board meetings.
	GW

	08.86.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.86.2.1
	Trust Performance and Assurance – TB(08)82
Chloe Cox presented the performance report which showed that the Trust has significantly improved its performance against the emergency access target of 4 hours within A&E.  It was also noted that the Trust has met early its 2008 target to treat 95% of outpatients and 90% of inpatients within 18 weeks of referral.  This has been consistently achieved over several months.  Performance against trajectories for MRSA and Clostridium difficile rates continue to be achieved.  There is a 100% target to re-book patients within 28 days, when operations are cancelled after admission.  The Clinical Management Board had agreed an action plan on 11 August; following implementation of the action plan the cancellation rate has reduced significantly.  This will continue to be a challenging area especially with the onset of winter bed pressures.  A patient survey has reported that patient transport services have been rated as very good following the implementation of the new transport booking process. 
Paul Murphy sought assurance that the infection rates particularly, C. diff, are under control prior to the winter pressures.  Geraldine Walters reported that the rates have remained consistently low;  however, if an outbreak occurred this may take rates above trajectory.  The initiatives which continue to keep the rates down, i.e. antibiotic control and cleaning, if sustained will have continued impact to keep the rates down.

Helen Gordon reported that the benchmarks around sickness, turnover and vacancy need some adjustment and this is work in progress.  European Working Time Directives (EWTD) progress had not been colour coded;  however, it is in the Assurance Framework and should be coded as red.  A plan is in place awaiting clarification on costing, impact on clinical professionals and impact of new technology;  once this has been completed the colour should change to amber.  Appraisals had been coded as red; however, following a further review prior to the Trust Board meeting the colour should be amber as at the present month, although a further 800 appraisals over the next month would be required to meet the trajectory.

Sean Hilton suggested that the activity analysis should include numbers of A&E attendances to compare whether there are increasing numbers or whether the impact of the Urgent Care review is making a difference.  It was agreed that a summary of the daily attendances, numbers of cancelled patients and patients not re-booked within 28 days would be provided to the Board as part of the performance report.

Neal Deans confirmed that the number of patient complaints in relation to transport services had reduced but the service is still monitored regularly.

Geraldine Walters reported that mixed sex wards is now on the Assurance Framework.  Mixed sex wards are monitored on a daily basis and an action plan is updated monthly.  It was noted that NHS London had visited the Trust to review mixed sex wards and single rooms.  They had been impressed by the level of awareness around the organisation and felt the daily monitoring and action plans in place were very good;  however, mixed sex areas must be kept to only exceptional cases.  The importance of patient dignity has also been reinforced at the Clinical Management Board.
	CC/
PM

	
	
	

	08.86.2.2
	Financial Performance Report – TB(08)81
Richard Eley presented the July revenue position that showed a £1.9m overspend which was a deterioration of £0.3m compared to the June position.  The Trust had strengthened its income position by £0.5m but that had been offset by adverse expenditure of £900k.  There continues to be an issue in terms of the expenditure budgets.  The key areas were identified.

· Continuing issue in relation to the budget gap that has reduced from £6.5m at the beginning of the year to £2m currently.

· SLA income has continued to over perform; however, the additional pay expenditure is greater than the additional income generated.

· Energy costs had stabilised together with a reduction overall of energy prices.

· Cardiac referrals to St Anthony’s had ceased in early July, that will make a positive impact on the budget of £600k.

· Changes within the Rheumatology service have increased income.

Work is being undertaken to pull costs back within departments.  A Financial Recovery Plan has been drafted and should bring the Trust back to the end of year target of within £1m or break even.

The overall financial position raises concern due to the continued deterioration;  issues around CRP’s and income generation is also generating high costs;  however, there are positive initiatives being undertaken by general managers and the implementation of the recovery plan which is being finalised will result in cost savings.
Balance Sheet – there remains a £32m outstanding loan to NHS London, it has been agreed to repay £8m this year in line with the NHS London requirements and agreement.

Capital Programme – total expenditure to date of £3.9m.  It was noted that significant investment is being made into the Estates and Facilities.  Neal Deans reported that the same capital would be spent over a longer period of time; the capital had not been reduced.

Graham Hibbert confirmed that the Finance Committee supported the Chief Executive’s message that there is a serious financial risk of achieving the £1m surplus and that all members of staff must be involved in achieving the cost savings.
Naaz Coker advised that the recovery plan would need to be accelerated to achieve the cost savings in this financial year.  

Mike Bailey reported that the financial issues had been discussed at the Clinical Management Board and there had been a positive overall response from the clinical leadership.  It was noted that due to increased demand operations are taking place out of hours and at weekends, which has increased pay costs.  There is currently a piece of work to issue guidance around the levels of remuneration for extra activity.  Efficiency within theatres is currently under review to ensure as much work can be carried out within normal working hours to avoid overspends.  Stephen Nussey reported that in order to meet targets agency and locum staff have been employed;  this is currently being addressed and will be monitored.

The Trust Board supported the proposed actions to stabilise the financial position.
	

	
	
	

	08.86.2.3
	Report from the Finance Committee – TB(08)69
The Finance Committee report was noted particularly the benchmarking exercise that will assist the Trust with achieving its £30m cost reduction programme.  A progress report on the benchmarking exercise will be reviewed  in November.  There were no further questions.
	

	
	
	

	08.86.2.4
	Director of Nursing Report – TB(08)79

Geraldine Walters presented the report.  
Performance on MRSA and Clostridium difficile (C.diff) remains well within trajectories set for 2008/09, also benchmarking favourably with other hospitals.  
An update on the Maternity Services Taskforce Board was presented outlining ongoing actions by the workforce group and estates.  Clinical audit and the data group are working together to streamline information about maternity services.  Work is also taking place with Wandsworth PCT to ensure funding is being received for the services carried out.  The Head of Midwifery and Project Manager should be in post in October.

The report also provided the financial position of nursing and midwifery.  Concern was raised around nurse recruitment, which is London wide.  A recruitment assessment centre takes place monthly to try and recruit to vacant posts.  Daily monitoring of workforce levels takes place on wards; if an area is flagged red, appropriate steps are taken to rectify the nursing levels which can mean moving staff from green to red areas to maintain patient safety;  it is important to ensure the costs for staffing levels are right as well as patient safety.

Graham Hibbert asked why there are problems with nurse recruitment.  Geraldine Walters advised that within London there is a lot of competition and a higher turnover of staff, most Trusts go through a nurse recruitment centre which assesses skills in maths, care planning ability and motivation and values, which has resulted in approximately 50% of applicants not being suitable for nursing employment.  Locally trained students complete their training in February and November, which means they would have to be captured for employment at this time.  Helen Gordon added that recruitment is more difficult in London.  Work over the last year has been taking place in the Trust to modernise the approach to recruitment and to correlate with the graduating cohort from the local universities, however, more improvements are needed.  Pre-employment checks also slow down the recruitment process together with limited resources within the HR department.

David Astley highlighted that accommodation for people working in London is also an issue; Neal Deans has been leading a project to invest in accommodation  at The Grove, which would provide high quality residential accommodation to be completed in 2009.

Naaz Coker reported that Emma Gilthorpe had volunteered to be the champion for the maternity services.

Neal Deans reported that the works on Gwillam ward have not yet been completed as plans have changed to provide fully tiled wet rooms, which will give more space.  This work is currently being undertaken.
	

	
	
	

	08.86.2.5
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(08)70
David Astley reported that the dress code policy that links in with control of infection would be re-launched.  A letter will be sent to all members of staff emphasising the importance of the policy both for hygiene issues and public confidence.

David Astley also updated the Board on theatre practices, and confirmed that no incidents had resulted in harm to patients.  Existing policies are being reissued with reinforcement from the Clinical Management Board.  All staff are encouraged to feel empowered to challenge issues if they feel anything has not been done with regard to patient safety.
	

	
	
	

	08.86.2.6
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(08)76
Stephen Nussey presented the Medical Director’s report from the Medicine and Cardiothoracic clinical areas.

Naaz Coker sought clarification on the non-clinical reasons for cancelled procedures within cardiac surgery.  Stephen Nussey advised that the cancellations were due to lack of theatre capacity.

Neal Deans requested clarification on the consultant appointments.  It was agreed to identify in future reports whether the appointments were made to existing or newly created consultant posts.

Sean Hilton reported that a new course had started at SGUL for physician assistants:  17 people have enrolled on the course which is the first course of its kind in London.  This will also contribute to helping with the EWTD requirements.

Mike Rappolt sought clarification on the reduction of workload in the private sector in mid July for Cardiac Surgery and the significance of the reduction.  Stephen Nussey confirmed that the surgery carried out at St Anthony’s had occurred due to the lack of capacity at the Trust, this work has now ceased resulting in a cost reduction for the Trust.

Mike Rappolt sought clarification on the cost reduction programme across the Medicine and Cardiothoracic areas.  Stephen Nussey responded that the cost reductions are applied across each directorate and care group as a percentage of the total budget and not all areas can find cost reductions to the same extent which is particularly true for acute medicine as this is not based on elective work but emergency work which is constantly increasing.  It was noted that if acute medicine rises above the agreed number of patients in the service level agreements the tariff is reduced by 50% per patient although the workload increases.

Graham Hibbert commented that any cost reduction programme that goes into the 2009/10 budgets must have the commitment of line management to achieve it; this must include both managers and clinicians.  David Astley reported on initiatives taking place to reduce length of stay.  Stephen Nussey reported that length of stay has been halved over the last 4 years together with losing 100 beds despite seeing more patients.  A review of the way acute medicine is organised is taking place; to be a more consultant led service based around acute medical units.
	

	
	
	

	08.86.2.7
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(08)74
Mike Bailey gave a verbal report.  The Clinical Management Board (CMB) has reviewed most of the items already covered on the agenda.  The following areas have been discussed and reviewed at CMB:

· Particular focus has been on resource and capacity issues.

· The CMB have discussed the prospect of the Trust becoming a level 1 Trauma Centre and the impact this would have. 

· Mixed/Single Sex Wards

· Financial challenges

· Relationship with the Royal Marsden Hospital and the joint cancer centre.

· Hospital at Night and the EWTD and how the trust can try to address the problems raised from this.

Mike Bailey advised the Board on the world shortage of Technetium that is a radioactive material injected into patients to conduct a number of diagnostic tests. The world reactors have all shut down at the same time resulting in a worldwide shortage and stock levels are only 10% of the normal level.  A number of tests cannot be carried out which may delay discharge.  The Radiology Department have set out an action plan identifying other imaging options that can be used.  The shortage may be for 10 weeks, which will result in a backlog of tests.  This is a national issue.  Ros Given Wilson reported that the Department of Health had issued instructions that patient care will take priority over targets.
	

	
	
	

	08.86.2.8
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(08)71
The Audit Committee had only met during the previous week.  The report will be reviewed at the November Board meeting, together with an Executive Action Plan.
	MR/ RE

	
	
	

	08.86.2.9
	Report on Theft of Laptops – TB(08)80

David Astley presented the detailed report and action plan.  The incident has been taken very seriously and has been thoroughly investigated which has resulted in the detailed action plan with lessons to be learnt to avoid such an incident happening again.  The Trust has not been notified of any abuse of the patient information.

Mike Rappolt acknowledged that a thorough investigation had been carried out and congratulated the Executive Team on the efficient way the investigation was handled.  Mike Rappolt sought clarification as to whether any data protection legislation was broken and David Astley would clarify this following the meeting.  Mike Rappolt reported on two recent Government security reports, one from the Cabinet Office on encryption and another report on data sharing.  Ros Given-Wilson reported that all Trust laptops were undergoing an encryption process that will be completed by the end of September.  Encrypted USB sticks will be provided to all staff where Trust identifiable/sensitive information is being transferred between computers.  Once the USB sticks have been distributed all the USB ports will be port controlled so that information cannot be downloaded onto any USB stick that has not been encrypted.

Graham Hibbert raised concerns about security which was difficult due to the public right of way through the site.  He recommended that as part of the site strategy there should be actions to improve perimeter security and restricted access points.  Chris Streather raised concerns about changing the site access and making access difficult for vulnerable people and the public.

David Astley assured that Board that lessons had been learnt from the incident.  The investigation had highlighted a number of areas for improvement around the Trust IT infrastructure, computer networking and appropriate office space and office security.
	DA

	
	
	

	08.87
	For Information
	

	
	
	

	08.87.1
	Governance Directorate Annual Report – TB(08)72

Geraldine Walters presented the report that was circulated for information.  This report outlined the underpinning work that feeds into the overall Governance structure.
	

	
	
	

	08.87.2
	Medical Devices Annual Report – TB(08)78
The report that outlined the work carried out by the Physics team was noted for information.
	

	
	
	

	08.87.3
	Board Register of Interests – TB(08)73
Paul Murphy’s interests to be updated from 1 May 2008.  Paul Murphy is no longer a Director of Twinnings, but is now the Chief Executive of Jordans and Ryvita Company; there is no conflict of interest, just a matter of accuracy.

Geraldine Walters has been appointed to the National Clinical Audit Advisory Group.
	

	
	
	

	08.88
	OPERATIONS
	

	
	
	

	
	For Information
	

	
	
	

	08.88.1
	Care and Environment progress report – TB(08)77
This report was received for information.  David Astley reported on the huge success of the medical records refurbishment.
	

	
	
	

	08.89
	ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
There was no other business to discuss.
	

	
	
	

	08.90
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
	

	
	
	

	08.90.1
	The following responses were given to questions submitted by Mark Clarke.
	

	
	
	

	
	Richard Eley reported that the Trust is expected to achieve a £1m surplus.  The Trust is not in a position to dispute this amount with NHS London; the Trust needs to ensure that all is being done to achieve the £1m surplus.  The surplus would not be handed over to NHS London, the Trust would retain the amount if achieved which would go towards paying off the outstanding loan.  The Trust Board itself wants to commit to making the surplus according to the long-term financial model.

David Astley reported that Turnaround was designed to address the financial issues to take forward future strategic developments, i.e. trauma centre.  Turnaround was the start of the process;  however, there are still significant debts and long-term issues particularly around income generation.  The Transformation programme is about working differently but it does still have a financial target, a surplus must be achieved year on year to reinvest in the Trust.  Transformation is about setting up systems and processes within the organisation to reduce costs and improve productivity overall, clinical and other.  Financial recovery and financial cost efficiency is a key requirement that will be ongoing.

Mark Clarke congratulated St George’s on the fact that no causes of death on death certificates, on either Part One or Part Two, were attributed to MRSA or C. difficile over the last month.
	

	
	
	

	
	A question about bathroom works on Gwillam ward had already been addressed in the meeting.

David Astley reported on the income attracted from clinical work.  More emergency patients are being seen resulting in an increased workload and the tariff (payment received for each individual patient) does not always reflect the volume.  There are local and national tariffs and at times hospitals are not appropriately remunerated for the volume of work.  Nursing costs were separately identified in the Director of Nursing report, it was noted that additional costs have been incurred by the use of agency doctors/agency professional staff.  The workforce model to be reviewed to ensure staffing levels match productivity.  The benchmarking exercise will look at whether the Trust can work more productively together with the use of modern technology as seen in Pharmacy.

Questions on the theft of laptops would be addressed in a written response following the meeting.

Mark Clarke raised a further question around capital spend, clarification was sought as to why the capital spend budget was reduced from £25m to £18m without an explanation and whether the processes for setting and agreeing the budgets were adequately worked through.  Richard Eley agreed with the importance of ensuring the capital budget is co-ordinated with the revenue budget.  The business planning process within the Trust was reviewed and updated in August/September 2008 and this will be co-ordinated with the capital plans.
	

	
	
	

	08.90.2
	Peter Kayne, Clinical Scientist within Haematology, raised a number of points for clarification with regard to the report on the Social Club.

Clarification was sought on the events which occurred in 1995 with regard to the payment of the refurbishment works.  The signed off accounts and other documents produced around this time were the evidence which have been reviewed by Graham Hibbert and Richard Eley, if there is any further evidence contrary to these documents final accounts then this should be presented to the Trust.

Graham Hibbert also confirmed that Dr Gould (the Club Chairman at the time of transfer of premises) had verbally advised him that he knew of no legal claim e.g. lease, that the Club had on its pre-1995 premises and that he had originally thought that the Trust would pay for the renovation of the new premises but was later advised that this was not so.

Peter Kayne advised that unless the Trust position changes the Club members will take legal action.

Naaz Coker felt that the issues raised from 1995 would not change the current situation.  The Board agreed that they would try and help the current Club members to raise finances from charitable sources to meet its debt.  As previously discussed at the meeting the Trust have agreed to write off the debt owed by the Club to the Trust.

It was felt that no further response could be given from the Trust Board.
	

	
	
	

	08.91
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held on Tuesday 11 November 2008 at 2.00 pm in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	


The minutes of the Trust Board meeting held on 16 September 2008 were approved by the Board on 11 November 2008 and signed by the Chair.
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